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Appendix “H” 
 
STAFF  
REPORT 
THE CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF COBOURG 

 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
N/A  

 
Notices were circulated to all residents/addresses within the subject new paid 
parking area east of Victoria Park. 
 
The DBIA board and all members also received a copy of the notice regarding 
proposed increased rates for downtown meters and lots. 
 
A Public Meeting was held on February 7, 2022 to share a presentation that 
summarized and explained the proposed parking opportunities and rate increases. 

Report to: Mayor and Council Members Priority: ☒ High   ☐ Low 
Submitted by: Laurie Wills 

Director, Public Works 
Public Works Division 
lwills@cobourg.ca  

Meeting Type: 
 
Open Session   ☒       
Closed Session ☐        

 
Meeting Date: June 20, 2022 
Report No.: Public Works-122-22 

Submit comments to Council 

Subject/Title:  Resident Parking Passes 

1. STRATEGIC PLAN  

2. PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT  

 

RECOMMENDATION:  

THAT Council direct Staff to implement the residential parking passes as approved in 
the February 14, 2022 Staff report no. 122-22 which included one (1) seasonal pass 
for each municipal address, 

AND FURTHER THAT Council direct Staff to develop a survey in the fall for residents 
to provide feedback to the Town on the success of the resident pass and to provide 
recommendations for any improvements to Council during budget deliberations for 
2023.  

 

 

mailto:lwills@cobourg.ca
https://www.cobourg.ca/en/index.aspx
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Comments received during the public engagement period are attached and it 
should be noted that only one resident suggested more than one pass should be 
issued per household.  

 
To receive Council’s direction on which, if any, proposed parking changes are to 
be implemented. 

 
1. November 15th, 2021 Committee of the Whole meeting  

• Public Works Report No. 066-21 
2. December 6th, 2021 Committee of the Whole meeting 

• Public Works Report No. 079-21 
3. January 24th, 2022 Committee of the Whole meeting 

• Public Works Report No. 083-21 
4. February 14th, 2022 Committee of the Whole meeting 

• Public Works-122-22 
5. May 9th, 2022 Committee of the Whole meeting 

• Legislative Services Report No. 025-22  
 

 
On February 22, 2022, Council approved the final parking proposal based on the  
outcome of the Beach Survey and recommendations put forth by the Parks and 
Recreation Advisory Committee to the Waterfront Working Group. The proposal 
included paid parking in the east beach residential area and a discounted seasonal 
parking pass for the waterfront for each residence that is valid from May to October. 
The recommendations also included a significant increase in waterfront rates 
based on the need for revenue generation for future parking infrastructure. Parking 
rates had previously not been increased in nearly 20 years. 
 
At the May 30th, 2022 Committee of the Whole meeting a delegation was made 
requesting additional parking passes in the east beach parking area and Staff have 
also received one other request for additional passes in the east beach area. 
 
Also at the May 30th, 2022 Committee of the Whole meeting and June 6th, 2022 
Regular Council meeting, requests were made for exemptions to paid parking for 
personal events.   
 
Council requested for Staff to report back to Council on June 20th with the 
implication of issuing three (3) $20 passes to each residence in the east beach 
area and two (2) $40 passes for each residence outside of the east beach parking 
area.    

3. PURPOSE 

4.  ORIGIN AND LEGISLATION 

5.  BACKGROUND 

6. ANALYSIS  
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There are 460 residential addresses and 176 parking spaces available in the east 
beach residential area. There are approximately 8,500 municipal addresses in 
Cobourg and 520 parking spaces in the remainder of the waterfront area. 
 
The typical number of parking spaces allocated for a new residential lot is two plus 
a garage. On-street parking is not permitted in a development agreement to 
subsidize private parking for residents who choose to have more vehicles than are 
able to be parked on private property. 
 
Should all residences in the east beach area purchase a pass and continually 
utilize the street for parking, there will be no available parking for visitors (including 
other residents of Cobourg) to pay the daily rate or utilize the area for beach 
parking. 
 
As of June 7, 2022, the Town has issued 439 resident waterfront passes of which 
78 are from the East Beach area. 
 
With respect to the request for additional passes in the east beach area, Staff 
understand the following information regarding the existing parking arrangement 
at the two residences: 
 
1. 3 available parking spaces plus a garage on private property and 5 vehicles 

owned 
2. 4 available parking spaces plus a garage on private property and 2 vehicles 

owned 
 
An option for Council to consider would be to have Staff review each address 
where a request is made for additional passes in the east beach area to confirm 
that there are less than two (2) parking spaces on private property and that there 
is proof of ownership allocated to each vehicle of the same address. There is a risk 
that, depending on the number of requests, Staff could be inundated with 
inspections and it would not be feasible to continue the service without additional 
resources. It is not recommended that this option be implemented without a 
thorough budget review of by-law enforcement resources in 2023.  
 
The issuing of residential permits has had an impact on administrative resources. 
The process is new, confusing, and lengthy to conduct. Staff are having to take 
significant time away from their regular duties to spend with each applicant to 
review parking options, provide maps, explain rates and passes and also to enter 
information in order to issue permits. Understandably it is a learning process for all 
and will take some time to adjust and find efficiencies. Following a full season of 
implementation, Staff will continue to receive feedback from residents about this 
new program and work towards bringing improvements for Council’s approval in 
2023.  
 
The intent of charging a small fee for parking in the east beach area is to encourage 
residents of the area to fully utilize their private parking spaces and save the cost 
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of a pass. The nominal charge is also to be fair to all other residents who pay $40 
for a pass so that there is still a contribution by all residents, albeit a lesser one, 
for the east beach residents due to the inconvenience of having to pay for street 
parking in their neighbourhood during the day. 
 
With respect to the exemption requests, without limitations, exemption requests 
will continue to increase. An option for Council to consider when exemptions are 
requested is for residents to apply for something similar to a special events 
application. The application will be required to have Council approval for a 
maximum of 10 day passes, discounted by 50% ($400 value discounted to $200). 
Council approval must be obtained a minimum of 2 weeks ahead of the event and 
license plates must be provided on the application. This process will ensure 
thoughtful planning by event organizers and allow Staff adequate time to input the 
pass information and inform by-law enforcement. The application process and paid 
discounted passes may also encourage event coordinators to have guests utilize 
public transit, car pooling, or hourly paid parking ($5/hr) options if they are 
available. Obtaining license plate numbers in advance will reduce any opportunity 
to reuse the pass for resale. Staff are not recommending an exemption process at 
this time and will consider it as an option after a full summer season of parking has 
been experienced and is better understood before putting forward 
recommendations to Council during budget deliberations for 2023. 
 
Parking is a user fee. There are no tax dollars currently going towards parking. The 
main purpose for expanding the paid parking areas and increasing the parking 
rates is to plan for the future expansion of Town owned parking infrastructure in 
Cobourg. The only large parking lot owned by the Town is the Covert Street lot. All 
other major lots are privately owned and intended to be developed and after which 
time, parking in the waterfront will be limited. Should the Town have to construct a 
large parking facility, those costs would be borne by the tax payers of Cobourg if 
there are not enough funds in the parking reserve saved up. User fees are 
collected from anyone who parks in Cobourg, resident or non-resident and these 
fees are what are needed to relieve or eliminate any tax burden associated with 
parking. 
 
Included below is a slide from the February 7, 2022 public consultation 
presentation illustrating current parking revenue, where it is spent, and what the 
Town should be saving for future capital parking needs. 
 



Page | 5  
 

 

 
The Staff report presented an estimate of revenue that could be generated by the 
new daily usage rate of $40 for non-residents to utilize the east beach area for 
parking. It was less predictable to estimate how many passes would be purchased 
by residents and those revenue numbers were not included in any of the financial 
proposals of past reports. 

Waterfront Daily Parking Revenue Projections for East Beach Area 
Proposed Daily 

Rate Projected Revenue  

$40.00 $586,140.30 
 
If each property in the east beach area were to purchase one to three passes in 
the east beach area, the revenue projection would be $9,200 to $27,600 annually, 
however should all passes be utilized consistently with residents in the area 
parking vehicles on the road allowance, this scenario would significantly reduce 
the parking availability for visitors and reduce revenue generation for future parking 
needs of the whole community. 

Based on the limited number of parking spots in the East Beach area and the high 
number of residential addresses in the East Beach area and the availability of 
parking on private property and the limited hours of enforcement between 9am and 

7. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS/BUDGET IMPACTS 
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4pm, it is not recommended that more than one pass be available for each 
residential property in Cobourg. 

Staff are recommending that Council continue to support the current approved 
residential pass system for at least the 2022 parking season and direct Staff to 
collect feedback from residents throughout the summer and conduct a survey in 
the fall asking residents how and when they utilized their passes. 

 
THAT Council direct Staff to implement the residential parking passes as approved 
in the February 14, 2022 Staff report no. 122-22 which included one (1) seasonal 
pass for each municipal address, 
 
AND FURTHER THAT Council direct Staff to develop a survey in the fall for 
residents to provide feedback to the Town on the success of the resident pass and 
to provide recommendations for any improvements to Council during budget 
deliberations for 2023.  
 

Report Approval Details 

Document Title: Resident Parking Pass Follow Up - Public Works-122-
22.docx 

Attachments: - Comments Summary Parking Proposal.pdf 

Final Approval Date: Jun 9, 2022 

 

This report and all of its attachments were approved and signed as outlined below: 

Tracey Vaughan, Chief Administrative Officer - Jun 9, 2022 - 9:45 AM 

8. CONCLUSION 



Parking Rate Incraese Proposal Public Comment Summary

Comment - Residential Area

1 Concern of where contractors will park.  Does not want to have to pay for parking on the street.  Enforcement is always an 

issue, no one checks for violations east of the park. 

2 Request for free resident pass for on street parking in neighbourhood.

3 Church Street resident who has received free on street parking pass for many years, would like this to continue.

4 Church Street resident who has received free on street parking pass for many years, would like this to continue.

5 Request for free resident pass for on street parking on Darcy as some do not have driveways and park in the subject 

neighbourhood.

6 2 free passes requested per residence for family/friends.

7 Disagrees that any resident should have to pay for on street parking in front of home. Would prefer meters if anything.

8 Would support a $20-$30 pass.

9 Cars parked on King will impede sight lines. Nowhere for contractors to park out front of home.

10 Disagrees on $20 for single parking pass.

11 Not fair for beach residents to have to pay when all residents do not have to pay to park in front of homes.

12 Residents should not have to pay to park in front of home.

13 The whole proposed new area is not always utilized for beach parking outside of long weekends.

14 Concern of where caregivers/contractors will park. Deterent for friends/family to stop in for short term.

15 Not fair for residents especially because other close by streets north of King, south of Bay are not impacted. Beach residents 

already deal with lots of issues in beach area with people dumping garbage which also costs residents to pick up and pay for 

bag tags.

16 Thanks for providing information

17 High taxes already. Already fight for parking for friends/family and does not want to now pay for parking.

18 Building owner of multi-plex. Very challenging already to find room for residents, visitors and the many contractors that are 

needed regularly for building upkeep. Please reconsider the pass in consideration of residents/property owners in local area.

19 Implement paid parking but do not penalize locals. Bad precedent.

20 King Street should be excluded. Lightly used by community and for church. not beach parking.

21 Agrees with costs for daily and seasonal pass ($20). In support of proposal.

22 Leave parking as is. Not fair that other residents north of King are not also having to pay for parking or west of the Marina.

23 The area is already heavily impacted by excess garbage, traffic and disrespectful visitors. Why just this area and not Water, 

Third, College St.

24 Not opposed to paid parking but more concerned about aesthetics of new signage. Hopes there will not be more pavement 

markings.

25 Uses street parking for visitors as only one spot for the building. Would like free passes. Why not weekend only.

26 Day care staff park on street to free up the parking lot for parents to pick up/drop off kids. Parents also park on street.

27 Day care parent - can drop off and pick up times be free (7-9am, 4-6pm)

28 Day care parent - can drop off and pick up times be free (7-9am, 4-6pm)

29 Designated area requested for free parking for day care

30 High taxes already. Not in support.

31 Day care parent-very busy area for pick up/drop off. Too costly for parents. Lot is too congested.

32 Day care parent-requesting staff have passes so they can park on the street and parents can use lot

33 Day care parents- should receive free passes

34 Letter from daycare-waive parking fees for staff, provide 5-6 passes for staff.

35 Concern of where contractors will park.  Does not want to have to pay for parking on the street.  Enforcement is always an 

issue, no one checks for violations east of the park. 

36 Concern of where contractors will park.  Does not want to have to pay for parking on the street.  Enforcement is always an 

issue, no one checks for violations east of the park. 

Comment - DBIA Area

37 DBIA Board, does not support increases. Businesses are still recovering, increases will further deter customers in addition to 

pay and display machines being too far apart. Request deferral of rate increase to 2023.

38 2hr limit would not allow parking for a whole shift and all other accessible spots and lots are too far away. Pay and displays are 

too far for persons with disabilities.

39 Elderly having issues with new parking machines due to distance.

Committee Motions/Comments

40 Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC):

 -one year pilot for new waterfront resident pass and visitor parking pass in residential area

 -$5/hr waterfront hourly rate

 -ensure no parking is well signed on Lake Street

 -ensure boat ramp launch fees and daily parking rates are on par with proposed rate increases elsewhere

 -supports two tiered parking lots in downtown

 -recommends a $1.50/hr rate for downtown and ultimately supports hourly rate being on par with transit single ride rate to 

promote public transit

December 14, 2021



 

 
Moved By Brian Darling   Resolution No.: 
Last Name Printed Darling  209-22 

Seconded By 
 
Suzanne Séguin  

 
Council Date: 

Last Name Printed Séguin  June 27, 2022 
 
 
WHEREAS at the Committee of the Whole Meeting on June 20, 2022, 
Council considered a request from Leigha MacDiarmid, Cobourg Resident, 
regarding a request for two (2) additional East Waterfront Residential 
Waterfront Parking Passes); 
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT Council direct Staff to 
implement the residential parking passes as approved in the February 14, 
2022 Staff report no. 122-22 which included one (1) seasonal pass for each 
municipal address; 
 
AND FURTHER THAT Council direct Staff to develop a survey in the fall for 
residents to provide feedback to the Town on the success of the resident 
pass and to provide recommendations for any improvements to Council 
during budget deliberations for 2023 

The Corporation of the  
Town of Cobourg Resolution 


